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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Tuesday, February 25, 2008 at 7:35 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Michael Giordano Jr.





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Jenny Uptegrove





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


ABSENT:


Council Member:
Robert E. Hitchcock (excused)


Also Present:

Janice G. Allen, Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 





Gloria Pflueger, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Singleterry.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces around the globe.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2007.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 27, 2007 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


PROCLAMATION BY THE MAYOR:


Mayor Allen read and presented a Proclamation honoring Lou Gomez for his more than 15 years of service as Recreation Director and as a volunteer for over thirty years.  She thanked him for his commitment and contributions for the betterment of the Borough.


PUBLIC COMMENT:  


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, offered his congratulations to Mr. Gomez, commenting on his effective running of the Borough’s recreation program and asked about his replacement.


Frank Stabile, 160 Westervelt Avenue, North Plainfield, offered his congratulations to Mr. Gomez, saying that having more individuals volunteer to serve the town in similar roles would represent a great positive for the town and country.  


Council President Stabile rejoined with his fond memories of the Borough soccer program.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
2008 Municipal Budget  – F.S.S.   Police Chief William G. Parenti was present, and provided a narrative of a recent incident involving multiple vehicles and an apprehension following a foot chase.


Discussing the budget, he reported that police overtime has remained flat for better than six years.  The Chief admitted that it was becoming increasingly difficult to hold the overtime line since the police force is currently down by three officers.  


In 2005, the Communications line stood at $4,000.00; it declined to $3,350.00 in 2006.  In 2007, the money was pulled from that line and put into a capital line, as it represented purchases with a life exceeding five years.  Last year, computer services were $16,500.00.  It was cut by administration, and $15,000.00 has already been spent on computer software maintenance and fingerprinting.  These were mandatory fees.


The $14,200.00 for new equipment was cut to $12,000.00.  It involves the voice-logger, in-car video, fingerprint machine, first aid supplies, photo supplies, oxygen supplies, fire extinguisher refills and chemical agents.  In addition, yearly maintenance contracts would run $13,484.00 for the voice-logger, the fingerprint machine, jail cell security camera and the mobile video cameras.  To bring the projected expenditures into line, the decision was made to not renew the $2,300.00 for the video cameras for the building exterior and jail cells.  The Chief explained that a new, more comprehensive system will be in place for the building once renovations are complete but it will call for more expenditure of funds to install and maintain in the coming years.  The line for firearms training remains flat, but it would be preferable to increase it in the future.  Hepatitis immunization and drug testing share the same line.  Most officers have taken it upon themselves to get the injections and pony up the $5.00 co-pays.  Under PEOSHA, it is the Borough’s responsibility to provide a physician and the shots.  Motor vehicle insurance figures were overexpended in the last year due to a series of traffic accidents.  The better than $3,000.00 overage required monies for coverage from another line.  Training costs for officers rise every year.  They are driven by the necessity to hire expert trainers whose services are in excess of those provided by the police academy.  The printing line includes forms and copies, some of which are copies furnished to the public as part of OPRA requests.  In the last year, the Department was able to collect over $14,000.00 in copy fees in line with State-specified copying fees.  This offset the budgeted $7,500.00 by better than $6,500.00 which pays for all police supplies – not just in the records division.


Salary and wages, with three officers to be replaced, is down by $50,000.00.  The Chief explained the calculations and what is required to secure the associated grant.   A modest raise is forecast for the crossing guards.  There are two pending retirements with total payouts exceeding $86,000.00.  There are no planned retirements in this year.  


Mr. Singleterry questioned the effect of hiring an additional officer as opposed to racking up overtime with those currently on duty.  The Chief explained that maintaining current staffing levels would hold overtime at 107.    

2. 
Request from Yeshiva Tiferes Boruch, 21 Rockview Avenue, for consideration in the matter of their permit application fee – F.S.S.  Mr. Alicino reportedly is not inclined to agree to waiving the $93.00 application fee as it would set an unfortunate precedent.  It would be essentially unfair to all of the non-profits that have paid fees in the past.  Mrs. Forbes interposed that if they were maintaining a building of that size, a $93.00 fee would be inconsequential.  On consensus, the Council was unanimous in denying the fee waiver.  

3.
Portable Home Storage Units – “PODS”  –  F.S.S.  A sample ordinance has been generated by the Attorney regarding portable home storage units (PODS), which have become commonplace in many yards and driveways.    Council discussed time limits on allowing the units remaining on private property with a possible renewable permit.  Ms. Uptegrove suggested that community input on the topic also be entertained before any final decisions were reached.  The Council President suggested revisiting the topic at the second meeting in March.

PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Mark Williams, 7 Hurley Avenue, North Plainfield, hoped that no fee would be attached to permits for PODS.


David Lepak, 92 Norwood Avenue, North Plainfield, said that he agreed with the Police Chief’s description of the timing of the incident that had been mentioned, but that its duration remained in question.


Frank D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on stories that the general contractor working on the renovation/expansion of the municipal building was encountering financial problems and asked if what he had heard had any validity.     

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes advised of a recent newspaper article in praise of one of the high school teachers and awards that she had accumulated.   With the anticipated closing of St. Joseph’s School, reports have come that there will be minimal impact on the North Plainfield Public Schools, since the bulk of the enrollment at St. Joe’s are Plainfield residents who will return to that school system.  

Council President Stabile observed that applications are now circulating for the Borough’s June 21st Street Fair.  The paperwork has also been made downloadable from the Borough’s website.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Giordano, seconded by Mr. Righetti and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:30 p.m.







Borough Clerk

__________________________________

Council President
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